2828 University Avenue SE, Suite 202 Minneapolis, MN 55414 ☎ (612) 331-4820 homicidecenter.org



CENTER for HOMICIDE RESEARCH

Teachers with Guns: Firearms Discharges by Schoolteachers, 1980 - 2012

By: Dallas S. Drake and Erica Yurvati August 1, 2013; revised February 27, 2018

Introduction

On December 14, 2012, 20 children and six adults were shot and killed at Sandy Hook Elementary School in Newtown, Connecticut. Since this shooting, there has been considerable policy discussion about how to help prevent school and other types of mass shootings. The National Rifle Association (NRA) has suggested that a possible solution to school shootings is to allow teachers to carry weapons on school grounds as a means of protecting themselves and others (Castillo, 2012). The idea of arming schoolteachers has received substantial media attention because of the number of fatalities and the ages of the young victims at Sandy Hook.

This paper describes the current conditions and social landscape prior to the widespread implementation of a public policy intervention of arming schoolteachers with firearms. Ten states have introduced legislation to allow weapons on school property. Currently, 18 states already allow guns to be carried on school grounds but not without constraints (Huffington Post: Education, 2013). Many states allow firearms only on school grounds for ceremonies, certain mechanical demonstrations, or if the gun carrier is a security guard at the school. Most states also require the gun carrier to receive advance permission from the districts' superintendents or trustees. For example, in New York State, written permission from the school is required in order to carry a firearm on school grounds (Johnson, 2013).

Two types of shootings are considered in this report: licit and illicit. Self-defense is an example of a licit or socially allowed use of a firearm. Accidents and negligent use of a firearm are considered illicit. In one case, a college professor accidentally shot himself in the leg while trying to secure his weapon before a lecture (Crowley & Venezia, 2011). Another illicit type might include a case where one teacher targets another teacher.

Carrying firearms in classrooms is not an entirely new proposal, but its origin is grounded in a unique situation. Harrold, Texas teachers have been allowed to carry concealed weapons since 2008 because of the rural school's distance from police (Huffington Post: Education, 2013; "Harrold, Texas," 2012). Though no discharges of firearms have occurred there (Huffington Post: Education, 2013), Harrold now has a five-year history that can be examined. However, not all of the employees chose to carry, and this is a very small district with only 103 students (Wakeman, 2012, 1). Arming teachers, therefore, is an important topic to examine before the trend has time to develop widespread implementation and consequences (Huffington Post: Education, 2013).

Police officers, both on-duty and off-duty, occasionally shoot and kill active shooters they respond to in the course of duty (Robles & Lee, 2012). Thus, a legitimate basis exists for the belief that armed guards might stop or limit the death toll from a mass shooter. Yet teachers are a different kind of authority figure than law enforcement. They do not have a "life-safety mindset" cultivated by police experience; conversely, officers are not familiar with the unique relationships that exist between teachers and students (National School Safety and Security Services, 2013.)

Since arming teachers is a new policy intervention, limited research exists on teachers carrying guns to inform the discussion. There is extensive media coverage of the topic but little empirical analysis of aggregate events. This report will discuss firearm use by teachers, identifying the primary motives, where the shootings occur, whether the teacher dies by suicide or accident, and various incident demographics including victim and offender. Furthermore, it will explore the effect of guns on the classroom environment.

Literature

Some arguments for arming teachers are anchored in the errant belief that school shootings are on the rise. However, existing statistics specific to school shootings are limited. In terms of general school violence, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2012) report that "school associated violent deaths are rare" (2) and that less than two percent of all youth homicides occur at school. This percentage has endured through the last 10 years. University of New Hampshire Crimes Against Children Research Center director David Finklehor estimates the chances of a student being killed or even harmed while at school at less than one in a million (Lawrence, 2012).

It is quite clear that mass shootings have not been on the rise in the last few years either; this more general category has been studied in greater detail. According to criminologist Grant Duwe (2005), the number of mass shootings has been decreasing over the last thirty years. There have been about 20 mass shootings each year since 1976 (Fox, 2013), while the United States population has increased from approximately 218 million in 1976 (U.S. Census Bureau, 2000) to 314 million in 2012 (U.S. Census Bureau, 2013). Therefore, the rate is also decreasing, albeit slightly. Though the attacks in 2012 were particularly deplorable, they were not significantly elevated compared to any year since 1980. (Pearce, 2012). Fox (2012) refers to the attention paid to shooting events like those in the summer of 2012, which many interpreted as a rise in mass murder, as actually "nothing more than random timing and sheer coincidence" (1).

A significant shortcoming in mass murder research lies in the way in which data samples are constructed. Some publications cite a rising trend in shootings for the year 2012; however, these publications only include specific cases. In particular, they only include what they call public and random shootings and exclude any other types of shootings including familicides, which account for roughly half of all mass murders. For example, Follman, Arenson, & Pan (2012), published in *Mother Jones* (a political magazine), initially excluded cases from their sample that occurred in more than one location, had more than one shooter, and did not have at least four victims killed (which is the standard criteria for mass murder). These authors further stated that they did not apply these criteria to several of the cases. Despite poor case selection by research journalists and subsequent revisions, various websites still reference these results in arguments for allowing teachers to carry guns (Fox, 2013; Follman, Arenson, & Pan, 2012.

Though rates of mass shootings have not increased (Duwe, 2005), these killings still emerge as a major policy issue reported by mainstream media outlets. This attention stems from a strong narrative of school bullying, which developed and was added to the discussions since the April 1999 shooting at Columbine High School (Kim, Koh, & Leventhal, 2005). Bullying, including bullying by teachers, is well documented (Twemlow, & Fonagy, 2005), and many school shooters have been described as having been bullied at school (Smokowski & Kopasz, 2005; Vossekuil, 2002).

Teachers have been arrested for murders, but more commonly are involved in threatening their own students (Johnson, 2012; Associated Press, 2004). In one case, a teacher threatened to "shoot up" her school (Nickerson, 2013, 1). Another teacher told misbehaving students he would "line them up against a wall and shoot them" (Thompson, 2007, 1). Advocates of arming teachers claim that it will reduce fatalities in school shootings, but given threats made by teachers, introducing firearms could actually escalate what might remain low-level incidents.

Although teachers might never act upon threats they make, schools have adopted policies with language like "zero-tolerance" to mandate serious disciplinary consequences for students that exhibit the same behavior. These schools, often spurred by the fear of school shootings, intend to send a message to students and the public. For instance, any kind of threat in some school districts is grounds for automatic expulsion (Skiba & Peterson, 1999). These rules do not take specific or unique circumstances into consideration (Levick, 2000). Disciplinary action for threats has also been backed by the courts. In Lavine v. Blaine School District (2001), the Ninth Circuit Court upheld the emergency expulsion of a high school student who gave his English teacher a poem he wrote from the perspective of a student who killed his classmates.

Members of the police have voiced their reservations about arming teachers. Texas police brought up the potential for teachers to leave a gun where a student could retrieve and use it. They are further concerned that if every teacher had a gun, there would be an unnecessarily large number of guns in schools (even including elementary schools). This large number of guns could lead to accidental shootings, especially those involving younger children who do not understand what guns do. Texas police also warn that if a school shooting occurs, teachers or first response officers might accidentally shoot one another if they both had guns (Pinkerton, 2013).

Many administrators are not supportive of this measure either. In Missouri (where a teacher arming bill has been proposed), there are several superintendents who oppose arming teachers. To these administrators, the idea seems to be a knee-jerk reaction to the Sandy Hook shooting, and they are concerned about the effects of responding to that incident out of fear. Their position is not only that arming teachers won't stop the violence, but that it would also exacerbate it, thereby increasing the number of shooting incidents. Superintendents expressed uncertainty about the effectiveness of adding more guns to the equation. (Jenkins, 2013).

Teachers are already allowed to carry concealed weapons in Utah, but even they are not sure about this idea. One teacher stated that although she is pro-gun, she does not feel as though she could maintain gun safety on school grounds (Reuters, 2012). Teachers expressed the fear that bigger students could overpower them, take the weapon, and then use it against the teacher or other students (Zuckerman, 2012).

Another potential problem with guns in schools is what is termed the *weapons effect*, the phenomenon in which simply being in the presence of a weapon can increase feelings of aggression. In Berkowitz & LaPage's (1967) examination of this effect, students who were in the presence of a gun reported higher levels of aggressive feelings towards other students and gave more violent evaluations of other students' performance on a simple task in the form of electric shocks. This finding points to possible negative outcomes for students exposed to guns in the classroom (Simons & Turner, 1974; Turner & Simons, 1976).

Programs have been designed to train teachers before they begin carrying concealed weapons in schools, tapping into the booming business of firearms training. Some schools are contracting with companies to provide the courses, which can cost over \$1,200 per teacher (Associated Press, 2013). And yet,

gun lobbyists in other states are backing these programs (Reuters, 2012). At the state legislature level, a teacher firearms training bill was proposed with an initial estimated cost of over \$9 million, which was eventually lowered to \$1 million (Weissert, 2013).

An even more troublesome aspect of these programs is the lack of a standard curriculum. In Utah, 200 teachers recently completed a standard concealed weapon firearms training course. It was not specifically tailored for school settings (Reuters, 2012). The National Institute of Justice's Task Force on Private Security set a standard in 1976 of "24 hours of firearms training, including 3 hours' instruction on legal and policy restraints" for private security employees (Cunningham, Strauchs, & Van Meter, 1991, 4). Presently, some classes consist of only a few hours of training (Associated Press, 2013) and are no different than a standard conceal & carry class the public might take. Courses also have substituted plastic guns in a conference room for realistic training with live ammunition (Grossman & Toppo, 2012).

Pervasive instances of accidental discharges among trained individuals highlight the potential for firearm accidents in the classroom (Kaminsky, 2013). In one such instance, a firearms training instructor accidentally shot one of his students in the foot ("Gun instructor," 2010). Furthermore, at events part of a "Gun Appreciation Day" promotion in 2013, five people were accidentally shot in the presence of several gun experts (Khouri, 2013). Given that the average elementary class size for American public schools in 2007-2008 was 20.0, the number of individuals in the vicinity of a firearm without firearms training--or perhaps even basic firearm safety knowledge--would be far higher in the classroom than at the gun events where accidents still occurred (U.S. Dept. of Education, 2008).

Procedural errors can also put students at risk. On several occasions, school security officers have forgotten their firearms in school restrooms. Although no one was harmed in incidents in Lapeer, MI, Chicago, IL, and Nash County, NC, administrators admitted that the mistakes could have had tragic consequences (Ramacha, 2013, Dardick, 2000, "School resource officer," 2000; Pinkerton, 2013). This is not to say that armed security guards or police officers should not be allowed in schools but instead to point out that arming teachers would increase the number of guns in the school and ultimately, the mounting danger. These cases demonstrate that mundane but hazardous errors are a realistic possibility, even for those expressly hired for school security and trained to carry weapons.

Since the issue of arming teachers is a relatively new topic, it has received little empirical study. Therefore, most of the literature does not come from peer reviewed sources but rather published news reports. In addition, most of these reports are not objective and clearly appear to support a specific side of the debate. In one academic article, however, Kopel (2009, 536) argues in favor of arming schoolteachers. His research, based on case examples, "found no evidence that the gun-carriers have harmed or threatened anyone (other than terrorists or man-eating bears)."

Given the potential for lethal outcomes of a policy intervention of arming schoolteachers with guns, it is crucial to determine the safety of such a proposition. A baseline of irresponsible discharges of a firearm by these teachers would therefore be useful to establish any increase of shootings following implementation of such a policy. It would also be useful to demonstrate the types of incidents one might expect if the policy intervention is enacted.

Methodology

This analysis focuses on U.S. teachers who have irresponsibly discharged a firearm, either on or off school grounds. For the purposes of this study, irresponsible use of a firearm (Hemenway, 2001) is defined as accidental shooting and intentional shooting that is not clearly self-defense.

The 30 cases in the dataset were not necessarily school-related, but they all involve teachers as offenders. Cases that occurred before 1980 were excluded due to the unavailability of consistent electronic data before this date.

Reports of these incidents were obtained using a process called open-source data collection (Eisler, 2008; Ho et al., 2009; Anokwa, Hartung, Brunette, & Borriello, 2009; Chermak, Freilich, Parkin, & Lynch, 2012). A newer research method, this strategy culls incidents from wherever the data is available. While Miethe & Regoeczi (2004) harshly critique the use of media reports, Earl (2004, 65) explains that coverage of "hard news...tends to be relatively accurate." When bias is discovered, it tends to be structured in a consistent and therefore predictable manner. Earl addresses criticisms of selection bias, pointing out that newspaper data "compare favorably" to a nonresponse bias in surveys (77).

Comparisons between data-sources have also demonstrated that depending on the variables being collected, news reports are sometimes preferred. In some instances, media or news reports are actually more accurate than death certificates, which are filled out mostly by funeral directors using family members as key informants. Only a portion of the certificate is certified by the medical examiner. For instance, when considering date of the decedent's death, the CDC coding manual only requires the body-found date as an acceptable entry (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2003, 59). Every homicide data-source has its shortcomings, and no data is error-free (Riedel, 1999).

News reports are excellent sources for homicide research because newspapers often engage in a "disproportionate focus on crimes of violence such as homicide," Paulsen (2002, 114). Media reports have been used previously in homicide research, though in a limited way. For instance, Petee, Padgett & York (1997) used it for studying mass murder. They have also been used for the purpose of injury surveillance as reported in the American Journal of Public Health, noting that newspapers accounts were more or less accurate depending on the variable being studied (Rainey & Runyan, 1992).

In this present study, data collection was limited to LexisNexis, NewsBank, and Google. Search terms and phrases used to identify cases included: school, teacher, schoolteacher, gun, accident, shooting, and firearm. Cases were collected until a saturation point occurs, meaning search results become repetitious and yield no new incidents (Robson, 1993, 2002).

The following criteria were used to select cases: The shooter must be a teacher of a school or college, and his or her present or former main occupation must be teaching. The teacher must have shot a firearm with bullets (as opposed to blanks or bb's), and he or she must not have been shooting in self-defense, which is considered licit. Finally, the cases chosen must have occurred in the United States of America after 1980.

The identified data only include cases of actual shootings; no reports identify a weapon discharge that did not result in any injuries. Teachers may have discharged their weapons without hitting anyone, but perhaps such incidents did not receive the same level of media attention as those in which a person was actually shot. Available media coverage through open-source collection may also be affected by the geographic area in which the incident occurred. Those incidents that were covered by small community newspapers or newspapers without an online component could have been excluded. Furthermore, reports of firearm mishandling outside of school grounds may not always state the profession of the offender, which could mean that some relevant incidents are not included in the data.

The demographic information analyzed for each incident in this study is year of offense, state of offense, and age of offender. The variables of interest are motive, place of shooting, if students were present, if the shooter died by suicide or shot himself or herself without dying, the number of victims excluding the shooter, each victim's description up to the sixth victim (in terms of student, administrator, significant other,

etc.), whether each victim was killed in the shooting offense, and the type of school where the shooter taught.

Data

The resulting dataset is comprised of 30 cases where teachers discharged their firearms. Overall, 18 states are represented in the data and for the most part are fairly distributed across the United States. The state with the highest percentage of cases is Florida with 23.3% (7/30). Pennsylvania then has the second highest number of cases at 10% (3/30). Most of the states represented have only one case each.

Temporally, the data are spread out over a 22 year span from 1990-2012. The cases from 1990-1999 compose 37.9% (11/29) of the total cases, and the cases occurring from 2000-2009 form 34.4% (10/29) of the total cases. Lastly, 27.6% (8/29) of the cases took place after 2010. There was one case whose year was missing.

A severity assessment indicates the outcome of the incident. The teacher accidentally discharged his or her gun in only one case. In that incident, one person (a bystander) was struck and injured.

Not every shooting resulted in the wounding or death of a victim, though the remainder of cases, 96.7% (29), were intentional shootings. Although there are 30 teachers in the dataset, there are 35 total victims (excluding the shooter). Of these victims, 74.3% (26/35) died from the shooting, indicating that a majority of victims were involved in fatal interactions.

Table 1

Categories of People Victimized by Teachers with Guns

Victim Description	Frequency	Valid percent
Significant other (present or former)	11	31.4
Administrator	7	20
Other teacher	6	17.1
School staff	1	2.9
Acquaintance	3	8.6
Other family member of shooter	4	11.4
Other	3	8.6
Total	35	100

In only nine incidents (30%) there is no injury of a person other than the teacher. In 70% of cases (21), at least one other person was shot. In 50% (15) of cases only one other person was shot. When victims are shot, the minimum number of persons being shot in the incident is one, while the maximum

known victims is at least six. As might be expected, as the victim count grows, there are fewer and fewer incidents.

Teachers often, 63.3% (19), used the firearm to suicide. One other teacher, 3.3% (1), shot him or herself, though not fatally. The most common age group for teacher suicide is 41-50, with 44.4% (8/18) of the suicides. The 51-60 bracket includes 22.2% (4/18), and the 21-30 and 31-40-year-olds each make up 16.7% (3/18) of the suicides.

While some teachers shot themselves, most of the teachers (70%, 21) shot at least one other person. Double and triple victim incidents are equally frequent, with 6.5% (2) in each category. Finally, the number of cases for mass shootings are four, five, and six victims is one each at 3.2%.

None of the victims in the shootings are students or parents of students. Instead, 31.4% (11/35) of victims are present or former significant others of the offender, 20% (7/35) are administrators, and 17.1% (6/35) are teachers. Only 2.8% (1/35) of victims are identified as school staff. Since a majority of victims are present or former significant others, future research should examine motive in more detail.

Frequency of incidents varies by age of the teacher who used the gun. The largest offender age group is 41-50 years, in which 44.8% (13/29) of offenders fall. The second most frequent group is 31-40 years at 24.1% (7/29), and third is 51-60 years at 17.2% (5/29). Offenders ages 21-30 compose 13.8% (4/29) of offenders. One offender age is missing. The mean offender age is 42.4 ($\sigma = 9.41$) and the median age is 44 years.

Table 2

Locations of Incidents

Location	Frequency	Valid Percent
School Grounds	9	32.3
Residence of Teacher	7	22.6
Residence of Victim	2	6.5
Motor Vehicle	3	9.7
Residence NOS	1	3.2
Public Property	1	3.2
Multiple Locations	4	12.9
Other	3	9.6
Total	30	100

Note. NOS means Not Otherwise Specified.

The highest single category of teachers (36.7%, 11) is those who are employed at the high school level, followed by elementary school level teachers at 26.7% (8). The middle school or junior high level ranks third at 16.7% (5) employed. Finally, multi-level schools (such as boarding schools), is tied for the least common employer at 10.0% (3); colleges and universities also has 10% (3).

The location of a shooting is most often on school grounds, with 30% (9) of cases occurring exclusively on school property. This percentage excludes one case that occurred in multiple locations (school grounds being one of them). The second most prevalent location is the teacher's residence at 23.3% (7). The least common locations are at residence types that are not clearly specified and on public property, with each at 3.3% (1). The school grounds shootings were then subdivided to clarify whether students were actually present at the time. Of the cases that occurred on school grounds for at least part of the offense, 44.4% (4/9) were committed with students on school grounds, while 55.6% (5/9) of such shootings were committed without students present.

A domestic problem (excluding sexual scandals with minors) is the most common motive accounting for 37.5% (9/24) of cases, and 80% (12/15) of domestic victims (significant other(s) or family member(s) of the teacher) were shot due to domestic problems. In six cases the motive was missing.

The next most frequent motive is a sexual scandal at 20.8% (5/24). School problems (such as a teacher leaving a job, or not receiving tenure) account for only 16.7% (4/24) of motives. Arguments with friends account for only 6.7% (2/24), which are the least likely motives.

Discussion

This analysis reveals that some time periods register an elevated number of cases. The 2010-2012 segment, although a smaller time span, contains more cases. This could signify an upward trend in teacher shootings in recent years. However, it is important to remember that news reports from online databases were the main source for this study. Newer articles are also generally easier to access than older ones, which perhaps, though not necessarily, lead to this disparity.

The most frequent age of offender/shooters is 41-50 years old. In 2003-2004, the average age of American public-school teachers was 42.5 years (U.S. Dept. of Education, 2004). Thus, shooters are predominantly teachers of average age. Cases of teachers as offenders cannot easily be blamed on a lack of teaching experience or as part of an outlier age group.

None of the victims of teachers with guns in this dataset are students or parents of students. Instead, the majority of victims were made up of other significant persons such as wives, ex-wives, girlfriends or unmarried partners. In this sense, a person primarily occupied as a teacher is in no way different from any other shooter. Teachers suffer from mental illnesses, commit acts of domestic violence, and make mistakes like a person from any other profession. Students, however, can be impacted by a variety of non-domestic motives. While no case in this dataset reveal it, domestics can and do spill over into the workplace, thereby putting students at risk.

Although no students were shot in the cases in this dataset, it is not difficult to envision scenarios in which a child could become caught in the crossfire. Most of the teachers (70%) shot at least one victim and the majority of victims were involved in fatal interactions. Firearms are potentially deadly weapons that could be introduced into the classroom. There is no way to control how they will be used once that happens.

School grounds are the most frequent location of shootings, and half the time, students are present during the incident. The shootings on school property, with students present, are clear violations of student

safety. These violations were initiated by the teacher, regardless of whether or not students were the intended target.

An overwhelming majority (96.7%) of the shootings were intentional. At the present time, few schoolteachers actually carry firearms, especially on school grounds. If legislation passes, more teachers are likely to bring a weapon to school without an intent to use the weapon maliciously. There are risks however beyond intentional violence such as accidental discharge.

If such an arming policy were to be implemented, it would be useful to look for a change in accidental shooting rates. One should be cautioned, however, that accidental discharges by teachers may go unreported. In a study of accidental discharges by police, Kaminsky (2013, 3), notes that officers are "reluctant to provide information about accidental discharge." We might expect teachers and their schools to show a similar reticence.

Potential alternatives have been suggested to keep students safe other than arming educators. As mentioned earlier, the most viable solution could be the addition of police officers or security guards to schools. A second solution is to apply conflict resolution strategies (Orpinas & Home, 2004; Thorsen-Spano, 1996). One such instance of this is to verbally, and without a weapon, confront the gunman. In California, a teacher managed to talk a gunman out of shooting, and convinced the teen shooter to give him the gun. Although there was only one student who was injured in this particular case (Usborne, 2013), this is likely to be a highly risky proposition.

In advocating arming teachers, NRA vice president Wayne LaPierre stated, "The only thing that stops a bad guy with a gun is a good guy with a gun" (Lichtblau & Rich, 2012, 1). Our analysis of recent teacher shootings, however, indicates the problems with assigning these labels and relying on such a simplistic dichotomy. The potential for both accidental and intentional shootings in which teachers can cause lethal damage to innocent actors is apparent.

References

- Anokwa, Y., Hartung, C., Brunette, W., & Borriello, G. (2009). Open source data collection in the developing world." *Computer*, 42(10), 97-99.
- Associated Press. (2004, May 27). Teacher threatens to bring gun to school. *KSL.com*. Retrieved from http://www.ksl.com/?nid=148&sid=84553
- Associated Press. (2013, March 31). 24 Ohio educators receive firearm training through pilot program. *Christian Science Monitor*. Retrieved from http://www.csmonitor.com/USA/Latest-News-Wires/2013/0331/24-Ohio-educators-receive-firearm-training-through-pilot-program
- Ayoob, M. (1999, May 21). Arm teachers to stop shootings. *Wall Street Journal*. Retrieved from http://online.wsj.com/article/SB927233749927433053.html
- Berkowitz, L., & LaPage, A. (1967). Weapons as aggression-eliciting stimuli. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 7(2), 202-207.
- Castillo, M. (2012, December 21). NRA clear on gun debate stance: Arm schools. CNN U.S. Retrieved from http://www.cnn.com/2012/12/21/us/connecticut-school-shooting
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2003). Medical examiners' and coroners' handbook on death registration and fetal death reporting. Retrieved from http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/misc/hb_me.pdf
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2012). Understanding school violence fact sheet. Retrieved from http://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/schoolviolence_factsheet-a.pdf
- Chermak, S. M., Freilich, J. D., Parkin, W. S., & Lynch, J. P. (2012). American terrorism and

extremist crime data sources and selectivity bias: An investigation focusing on homicide events committed by far-right extremists. *Journal of quantitative criminology*, 28(1), 191-218.

Crowley, K., & Venezia, T. (2011, November 18). Pakin' prof pulls a 'Plax'. New York Post. Retrieved from

http://www.nypost.com/p/news/local/packin_prof_pulls_plax_sgZ6W0GcINe9NqhZ0CrGdI Cunningham, W. C., Strauchs, J. J., & Van Meter, C. W. (1991, August). Private security:

- Patterns and trends [Research brief]. *National Institute of Justice*. Retreived from https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/Digitization/127594NCJRS.pdf
- Dardick, H. (2000, April 29). Officer leaves gun in school restroom. *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from http://articles.chicagotribune.com/2000-04-29/news/0004290217_1_police-officers-officer-s-actions-patrol-officer
- Duwe, G. (2005). A circle of distortion: The social construction of mass murder in the United States. *Western Criminology Review*, 6(1), 59-78.
- Earl, J., Martin, A., McCarthy, J. D., & Soule, S. A. (2004). The use of newspaper data in the study of collective action. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 65-80.
- Eisler, P. (2008, April 1). Today's spies find secrets in plain sight: Intelligence agents focus more on the Internet and other public sources. *USA Today* pp. A1-A2.
- Follman, M., Arenson, G., & Pan, D. (2012, July 20). A guide to mass shootings in America. Mother Jones [Magazine]. Retrieved from http://www.motherjones.com/politics/2012/07/mass-shootings-map
- Fox, J. A. (2012, August 6). No increase in mass shootings [Blog]. Retrieved from http://boston.com/community/blogs/crime_punishment/2012/08/no_increase_in_mass_shootings.htm
- Fox, J. A. (2013, January 23). Mass shootings not trending [Blog]. Retrieved from http://boston.com/community/blogs/crime punishment/2013/01/mass shootings not trending.html
- Grossman, C., & Toppo, G. (2012, December 28). Trainer for gun-toting teachers: 'Make it hard to kill a kid.' USA Today. Retrieved from http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2012/12/27/gun-classes-teachers-utah-ohioshooting/1793773/
- Gun instructor accidentally shoots student. (2010, February 20). *WFTV*. Retrieved from http://www.wftv.com/news/news/gun-instructor-accidentally-shoots-student/nJw2y/
- Harrold, Texas school gun policy defended after Newtown shooting. (2012, December 17). *Huffington Post.* Retrieved from http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2012/12/17/harrold-texas-schoolguns_n_2316729.html
- Hemenway, D. (2001). The public health approach to motor vehicles, tobacco, and alcohol, with applications to firearms policy. *Journal of Public Health Policy*, 22(4), 381-402.
- Ho, J. D., Heegaard, W. G., Dawes, D. M., Natarajan, S., Reardon, R. F., & Miner, J. R. (2009). Unexpected arrest-related deaths in America: 12 months of open source surveillance. Western Journal of Emergency Medicine, 10(2), 68.
- Huffington Post. (2013, January 15). Guns in schools: Firearms already allowed in 18 states with few restrictions. Retrieved from http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/01/15/guns-in-schools-firearms-_n_2482168.html#slide=1987854
- Jenkins, K. (2013, January 23). Area superintendents against arming teachers. *Daily Journal*. Retrieved from http://dailyjournalonline.com/news/local/area-superintendents-againstarming-teachers/article_2f89a0d6-654f-11e2-9096-0019bb2963f4.html
- Johnson, L. (2012, July 30). Police arrest CCHS teacher. *The Cleburne News*. Retrieved from http://cleburne.uber.editionalsapp.com/view/full_story/20138496/article-Police-arrest-CCHS-teacher
- Johnson, M. A. (2013, January 14). Guns already allowed in schools with little restriction in many states. NBC News. Retrieved from

 $http://investigations.nbcnews.com/_news/2013/01/14/16468754-guns-already-allowed-in-schools-with-little-restriction-in-many-states? lite$

- Kaminsky, S. (2013). Accidental discharges by police [Research brief]. Minneapolis, MN: *Center for Homicide Research*. Retrieved from http://homicidecenter.org/wpcontent/uploads/2013/07/Police-Accidental-Discharge-Research-Brief-FINAL.pdf
- Khouri, A. (2013, January 19). Gun Appreciation Day: Five injured at three gun shows. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from http://www.latimes.com/news/nation/nationnow/la-na-nn-gun-appreciation-day-five-injured-at-three-different-gun-shows-20130119,0,2727285.story
- Kim, Y. S., Koh, Y. J., & Leventhal, B. (2005). School bullying and suicidal risk in Korean middle school students. *Pediatrics*, 115(2), 357-363.
- Kopel, D. B. (2009). Pretend "Gun-free" school zones: A deadly legal fiction. *Connecticut Law Review*, 42(2), 515-584.
- Lavine v. Blaine School District, 257 F.3d 981 (9th Cir. 2001).
- Lawrence, J. (2012, December). Although school shootings are rare, stats don't calm fears. *Education News*. Retrieved from http://www.educationnews.org/parenting/although-schoolshootings-are-rare-stats-dont-quiet-fears/
- Levick, M. L. (2000, June). Zero tolerance: Mandatory sentencing meets one-room school-house. *Kentucky Children's Rights Journal*, 8, 5-6.
- Lichtblau, E., & Rich, M. (2012, December 21). NRA envisions 'a good guy with a gun' in every school. *New York Times*. Retrieved from http://www.nytimes.com/2012/12/22/us/nra-calls-for-armed-guards-at-schools.html?pagewanted=all&_r=0
- Miethe, T. D., & Regoeczi, W. C. (2004). Rethinking homicide: Exploring the structure and process underlying deadly situations. New York, NY: *Cambridge University Press*.
- Nash, Paul. (1963). Corporal punishment in an age of violence. *Educational Theory*, 13(4), 295-308.
- National School Safety and Security Services. (2013). Arming teachers and school staff with guns. Retrieved from www.schoolsecurity.org/trends/arming_teacher.html
- Nickerson, J. (2013, June 17). Teacher charged in threat call. *Stamford Advocate*. Retrieved from http://www.stamfordadvocate.com/policereports/article/Teacher-charged-in-threat-call-4605873.php
- Orpinas, P., & Home, A. (2004). A teacher-focused approach to prevent and reduce students' aggressive behavior. *American Journal of Preventative Medicine, 26*(1 Suppl), 29-38.
- Paulsen, D. J. (2002). Wrong side of the tracks: Exploring the role of newspaper coverage of homicide in socially constructing dangerous places. *Journal of Criminal Justice and Popular Culture*, 9(3), 113-127.
- Pearce, M. (2012, December 18). 2012 is tragic, but mass shooting not increasing, experts say. Los Angeles Times. Retrieved from http://articles.latimes.com/2012/dec/18/nation/la-nann-mass-shootings-common-20121218
- Petee, T. A., Padgett, K. G., & York, T. S. (1997). Debunking the stereotype: An examination of mass murder in public places. *Homicide Studies*, 1(4), 317-337.
- Pinkerton, J. (2013, January 21). Local law enforcement officials see risks in arming teachers. *Houston Chronicle*. Retrieved from http://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houstontexas/houston/article/Local-law-enforcement-officials-see-risks-in-4209905.php
- Rainey, D. Y., & Runyan, C. W. (1992). Newspapers: A source for injury surveillance? *American Journal of Public Health*, 82(5), 745-746.

Ramacha, V. (2013, January 18). School security guard in Michigan leaves gun in bathroom, officials say. U.S. News. Retrieved from http://usnews.nbcnews.com/_news/2013/01/18/16590086-school-security-guard-in-michigan-leavesgun-in-bathroom-officials-say?lite

Reuters. (2012, December 28). Utah teachers get free gun training in response to

Newtown shooting. U.S. News. Retrieved from

 $http://usnews.nbcnews.com/_news/2012/12/28/16206006-utah-teachers-get-free-gun-training-in-response-to-newtown-shooting?lite$

- Riedel, M. (1999). Sources of homicide data. In M.D. Smith, & M.A. Zahn, (Eds.), *Homicide: A sourcebook of social research* (pp. 75-95). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Robles, Y., & Lee, K. (2012, April 23). 2 die in shooting outside Aurora church. Denver Post. Retrieved from http://www.denverpost.com/breakingnews/ci_20457445/2-die-shooting-outsidechurch
- Robson, C. (1993, 2002). Real world research, (2nd ed). Malden, MA: Blackwell Publishers.
- Rocque, M. (2012). Exploring school rampage shootings: Research, theory, and policy. *The Social Science Journal, 49*, 304-313.
- School resource officer accidentally leaves gun belt in bathroom stall. (2000, December 18). *WRAL*. Retrieved from http://www.wral.com/news/local/story/154269/
- Simons, L. S., & Turner, C. W. (1976). Evaluation apprehension, hypothesis awareness, and the weapons effect. *Aggressive Behavior*, *2*, 77–87. doi: 10.1002/1098-2337.
- Skiba, R., & Peterson, R. (1999). The dark side of zero tolerance: Can punishment lead to safe schools? *The Phi Delta Kappan*, 80(5), 372-382.
- Smokowski, P. R., & Kopasz, K. H. (2005). Bullying in school: An overview of types, effects, family characteristics, and intervention strategies. *Children & Schools, 27*(2), 101-110.
- Thompson, L. (2007, May 16). Lake Stevens teacher on leave after shooting remark. *The Seattle Times*. Retrieved from

http://seattletimes.com/html/localnews/2003708748 lkstevens16m.html

- Thorsen-Spano, L. (1996). A school conflict resolution program: Relationships among teacher attitude, program implementation, and job satisfaction. *School Counselor, 44*, 19–27.
- Twemlow, S. W., & Fonagy, M. D. (2005). The prevalence of teachers who bully students in schools with differing levels of behavioral problems. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 162, 2387-2389.
- Turner, C. W., & Simons, L. S. (1974). Effects of subject sophistication and evaluation apprehension on aggressive responses to weapons. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 30(3), 341-348. doi:10.1037/h0036894.
- United States Census Bureau. (2000, June). Historical national population estimates: July 1, 1900 to July 1, 1999. Retrieved from http://www.census.gov/population/estimates/nation/popclockest.txt
- United States Census Bureau. (2013, June). USA quick facts. Retrieved from http://quickfacts.census.gov/qfd/states/00000.html
- United States Department of Education. (2004). School and staffing survey. National Center for Education Statistics, Public School Teacher Data File. Retrieved from http://nces.ed.gov/surveys/SASS/tables/state_2004_19.asp
- United States Department of Education. (2008). Schools and staffing survey. National Center for Education Statistics, Public School Teacher Data File. Retrieved from http://nces.ed.gov/fastfacts/display.asp?id=28
- Usborne, D. (2013, January 12). The teacher who talked gun-toting student out of a shooting spree. *The Independent* [United Kingdom]. Retrieved from http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/the-teacher-who-talked-guntoting-student-out-of-a-shooting-spree-8448379.html
- Vossekuil, B. (2002). *The final report and findings of the Safe School Initiative: Implications for the prevention of school attacks in the United States*. Collingdale, PA: Diane Publishing.

- Wakeman, J. (2012, December 20). Meet the Texas town which allows teachers to carry concealed guns. *The Frisky.com*. Retrieved from http://www.thefrisky.com/2012-12-20/meet-the-texas-town-which-allows-teachers-to-carryconcealed-guns/
- Weissert, W. (2013, April 4). Teacher gun training bill headed to full Texas Senate. *Associated Press*. Retrieved from http://www.elpasotimes.com/newupdated/ci_22947005/teacher-gun-training-bill-headed-full-texas-senate
- Zuckerman, L. (2012, December 27). Utah teachers get free gun training in response to Newtown shooting. *Reuters News Service*. Retrieved from http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/12/28/us-usa-guns-teachers-idUSBRE8BR02N20121228

Dallas Drake is Senior Researcher at the Center for Homicide Research. He is a member of the Homicide Research Working Group and the International Homicide Investigator's Association. He can be reached at <u>dallas.drake@homicidecenter.org</u>.

Erica Yurvati is an Assistant Homicide Researcher at the Center for Homicide Research and a student at Yale University. She can be reached at <u>erica.yurvati@yale.edu</u>.



CENTER *for* **HOMICIDE RESEARCH** 2828 University Avenue SE, Suite 202 Minneapolis, MN 55414 (612) 331-4820 *www.homicidecenter.org*